
February 18, 2010

Board of Directors Meeting

Busch Municipal Building, Fourth Floor

840 Boonville, Springfield, MO

12:00 – 1:00 PM

Ozarks Transportation Organization



Board of Directors Meeting Agenda, February 18, 2010 
Busch Municipal Building Fourth Floor Conference Room 

   
Call to Order ............................................................................................................................... NOON 

 
I. 

 
Administration 

A. Introductions 
 

B. Approval of Board of Directors Meeting Agenda 
(2 minutes/Coonrod) 
 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED TO APPROVE THE AGENDA 
 

C. Approval of December 17, 2009 Meeting Minutes ................................................... Tab 1 
(2 minutes/Coonrod) 
 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED TO APPROVE THE 
MINUTES 
 

D. Public Comment Period 
(5 minutes/Coonrod) 
Individuals requesting to speak are requested to state their name and organization (if any) 
that they represent before making comments.  Individuals and organizations have up to 
five minutes to address the Board of Directors. 
 

E. Executive Director’s Report 
(5 minutes/Conklin) 
Tim Conklin will provide a review of the OTO staff activities since the December 17, 
2009 Board of Directors meeting.   
 

II. 
 
New Business 

A. Update on EPA Review of Ozone Standards and Impact to OTO ........................ Tab 2 
(10 minutes/Longpine) 
OTO staff will update the Board on the EPA ozone standard and the federal 
transportation planning requirements for OTO. EPA has announced potential reductions 
to the ozone standard from 75ppb to 60-70ppb.  The new ozone value will be set in 
August 2010 and new non-attainment areas will be designated in August 2011.  
 
INFORMATIONAL ONLY 

 
B. Appointment of an OTO Fleet Management Subcommittee ................................. Tab 3 

(2 minutes/Conklin) 
OTO staff is requesting the appointment of an OTO Fleet Management Subcommittee. 
This subcommittee would address current and emerging freight and fleet issues in the 



OTO area related to transportation planning, alternative fuels, best practices, and the use 
of new technology.  
 
INFORMATIONAL ONLY 
 

C. OTO Long Range Transportation Plan Update ..................................................... Tab 4 
(10 minutes/Longpine) 
Staff will update the Board on the process to update the OTO Long Range Transportation 
Plan over the next year. OTO will be coordinating this process with the City of 
Springfield’s update to their strategic plan. 
 
INFORMATIONAL ONLY 

 
D. Amendment Number Three (3) to the FY 2010-2013 Transportation Improvement 

Program ...................................................................................................................... Tab 5 
(5 minutes/Edwards) 
Twelve (12) amendments are being requested to the FY 2010-2013 TIP. 
 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED TO APPROVE TIP 
AMENDMENT NUMBER THREE TO THE FY 2010-2013 TIP. 
 

E. MoDOT’s Transportation Investment Scenario ...................................................... Tab 6 
(3 minutes/Conklin)  
MoDOT has requested that OTO submit a project list for the use of potential funding 
within the OTO area based on the 10-Year Transportation Investment Scenario.  OTO 
staff has provided MoDOT the OTO Priority Projects of Regional Significance list with 
cost estimates for this scenario. (Materials Attached) 
 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTEDTO RE-AFFIRM THE 
PRIORITIES FOR THE MPO AREA AND APPROVE THE PROPOSED MODOT 
10-YEAR INVESTMENT SCENERIO FOR THE REGION 

 
F. On-System Bridge Replacement and Rehabilitation Program (BRM) .................. Tab 7 

(3 minutes/Conklin)  
OTO staff is requesting the Board approve an FY 2011 application process to allocate 
On-System Bridge Replacement and Rehabilitation Program (BRM) funds and to allocate 
the current fund balance to a MoDOT project in the OTO area. On-system bridges are 
bridges that are on roads that are functionally classified as urban collectors, rural major 
collectors, and arterials. (Materials Attached) 
 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED TO ALLOCATE THE ON-
SYSTEM BRIDGE REPLACEMENT AND REHABILITATION PROGRAM 
(BRM) FUNDS TO MODOT AND ACCEPT APPLICATIONS FOR FY 2011 
FUNDS 
 
 



G. Dunton Associates CPA letter regarding Governmental Classification  .............. Tab 8 
(2 minutes/Conklin) 
 
INFORMATIONAL ONLY 
 

H. Quarterly Financial Report ...................................................................................... Tab 9 
(2 minutes/Officer) 
OTO Board Treasurer, Lisa Officer, will present the second quarter financial report for 
OTO.  
  
BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED TO ACCEPT THE SECOND 
QUARTER FINANCIAL REPORT 
 

I. Public Comments 
There have been no public comments received since the last OTO Board meeting. 
 

III. 

A. Board of Directors Member Announcements 

Other Business 
 

(5 minutes/Board of Directors Members)  
Members are encouraged to announce transportation events being scheduled that may 
be of interest to OTO Board of Directors members. 
 

B. Transportation Issues For Board of Directors Member Review  
(5 minutes/Board of Directors Members)  
Members are encouraged to raise transportation issues or concerns that they have for 
future agenda items or later in-depth discussion by the OTO Board of Directors. 
 

IV. 

Targeted for 1:30 P.M.  The next Board of Directors regular meeting is scheduled for 
Thursday, April 15, 2010 at 12:00 P.M. in the Busch Municipal Building Fourth Floor 
Conference Room. 

Adjournment 
 

 
Attachments 
 
Pc: Jim Anderson, President, Springfield Area Chamber of Commerce 
 Ken McClure, Missouri State University 
 Stacy Burks, Senator Bond’s Office 
 Steve McIntosh, Congressmen Blunt’s Office 
 David Rauch, Senator McCaskill’s Office 
 Area News Media 
 
Si usted necesita la ayuda de un traductor del idioma español, por favor comuníquese con la Debbie 
Parks al teléfono (417) 836-5442, cuando menos 48 horas antes de la junta. 



Persons who require special accommodations under the Americans with Disabilities Act or persons 
who require interpreter services (free of charge) should contact Debbie Parks at (417) 836-5442 at 
least 24 hours ahead of the meeting. 
 
If you need relay services please call the following numbers:  711 - Nationwide relay service; 1-800-
735-2966 - Missouri TTY service; 1-800-735-0135 - Missouri voice carry-over service. 
 
OTO fully complies with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and related statutes and 
regulations in all programs and activities.  For more information or to obtain a Title VI Complaint 
Form, see www.ozarkstransportation.org or call (417) 836-5442. 
 
  

http://www.ozarkstransportation.org/�




 

OTO BOD Meeting Minutes Page 1 of 17 17 December 2009 

OZARKS TRANSPORTATION ORGANIZATION  

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING MINUTES 

December 17, 2009 

The Board of Directors of the Ozarks Transportation Organization met at its scheduled time of 

12:00 p.m. in the Busch Municipal Building, 4
th

 Floor Conference room in Springfield, Missouri.   

The following members were present:        

Mr. Jim O’Neal, City of Springfield (Chair)             Mr. Kirk Juranas, MoDOT 

Mr. Harold Bengsch, Greene County Commission Mr. Marc Thornsberry, City of Springfield   

Mr. John Grubaugh, Christian County                 Ms. Lisa Officer, City Utilities 

Mr. Jim Bresee, Christian County, Rep (a.)   Mr. Gary Cyr, Airport (a)                 

Ms. Teri Hacker, Citizen-at-Large Representative     Mr. Jamie Schoolcraft, City of Willard 

Mr. David Coonrod, Greene County Commission Ms. Judy Stainback, City of Battlefield  

Mr. Tom Finnie, Citizen-at-Large Rep.  Mr. Tom Vicat, City of Strafford (a)  

             

(a) Denotes alternate given voting privileges as a substitute for voting member not present       

  

The following members were not present:    

Mr. Bob Scheid, Airport Board Representative Mr. Bradley Jackson, City of Ozark 

Mr. Mokhtee Ahmad, FTA    Mr. Brian Bingle, City of Nixa (a) 

Mr. Brad McMahon, FHWA    Ms. Virginia Fry, City Utilities (a) 

Mr. Mark Schenkelberg, FAA   Ms. Joni Roeseler, FTA (a) 

Mr. Matt Seiler, MoDOT (a)                          Mr. J. Howard Fisk, Citizen-at-Large Rep. 

Mr. Dan Chiles, City of Springfield (a)  Mr. Rick Hess, City of Battlefield (a)  

Mr. Bob Stephens, City of Springfield   Mr. Jim Huntsinger, City of Republic 

Mr. Tim Smith, Greene County Administrator (a)     Mr. Brian Hayes, City of Nixa 

Ms. Roseann Bentley, Greene County Commission (a)     

Mr. John Elkins, Citizen-at-Large Rep. (a)  

 

Others present were: Mr. Tim Conklin, Ms. Sara Edwards, Ms. Natasha Longpine, Ms. Debbie 

Parks and Mr. Chris Stueve, Ozarks Transportation Organization; Ms. Ann Razer, City of 

Springfield; Mr. Steve McIntosh, Office of Congressman Roy Blunt; Ms. Stacy Burks, Office of 

Senator Christopher Bond; Mr. David Rauch, Senator Clair McCaskill’s Office; Steve Childers, 

City of Ozark; Mr. Kurt Larson and Mr. Terry Whaley, Ozark Greenways; Ms. Dawne Gardner, 

Mr. Joe Rickman, Mr. Frank Miller and Mr. Bob Edwards, MoDOT; Ms. Abby Wuellner and 

Mr. James Van Dilley, Jr., KY3; Mr. Shane Schoeller, State Representative District – 13G; Mr. 

Charlie Bird, Ms. Kearsten Jones, Mr. Matt Bryant, Mr. Stewart Pratt and Ms. Katie Sehners, 

Willard High School; Mr. Wes Johnson and Steve Liang, News-Leader; Mr. Will Carter and Mr. 

Brian Mattson, KSPR; Mr. Carl Carlson, Scott Consulting Engineers; Mr. Dan Smith and Mr. 

Duffy Mooney, Greene County Highway Department. 
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I. Administration 

 

A. Introductions 

 

B. Approval of Board of Directors Meeting Agenda 

Mr. Coonrod made the motion to approve the Board of Directors Meeting Agenda.  

Mr. Finnie seconded and the agenda was approved unanimously.  

 

C. Approval of October 15, 2009 Meeting Minutes 

Mr. Finnie approved the October 15, 2009 Meeting Minutes.  Mr. Bengsch seconded 

and the minutes were approved unanimously. 

 

D. Public Comment Period 

Mayor Schoolcraft introduced three Willard High School students to address the 

Board of Directors.  Charlie Bird, Kearsten Jones, Matt Bryant from Willard High 

School started a petition to make Highway 160 a four lane road.   

 

Mr. Bird stated that 160 is a dangerous road that came to the attention of Willard 

High School when three classmates were killed in a tragic accident.  Administration, 

parents and teachers along with the Willard Student Body came together and decided 

to find a way to help the community.  The road is dangerous; it has high volumes of 

traffic.  The road only has two lanes and everyday there are approximately 250 to 500 

trucks from the Conco Quarry.  There is no acceleration lane so the trucks speed up in 

the median, making it an even more dangerous environment. 

 

Ms. Young stated that another reason the road is important is that the surrounding 

communities of Ash Grove and Walnut Grove, in addition to the community of 

Willard, drive the road every day to work and back home.  The goal is to make it 

safer for the communities’ family and friends in the future. 

 

Mr. Bryant stated that it is a major road for students who travel to and from high 

school.  It is dangerous coming back and this will keep it a safer commute. 

 

Mr. Bird stated that every day when students come home they are in danger.  Every 

day as people commute to work they are in danger.  The Students of Willard would 

like it changed.  The increasing volume of cars makes the change important. 

 

Ms. Young stated that the Willard Student Body placed a high number of petitions 

out in the community and have received a lot of support.   

 

Mr. Bird stated that in addition to the petition, the student body started working for 

safer driving in the Willard area.  They have helped pass the seat belt ordinance.  

With the high volume of traffic on the road, sometimes left hand turns cannot be 

made.  Cars have to sit and wait for a safe space to turn but sometimes people risk it.  

The Willard Student Body feels that there should not be a price on someone’s life.  

Lives are priceless. 
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Ms. Young stated that it is something that will not take place immediately.  It is 

costly, but they are thinking of the Willard community for the future.  They want to 

save people’s lives. 

 

Mr. Juranas stated that the Board is pleased to hear from the Willard Student body 

representatives and the time that they have investing in talking to their community 

and bringing this issue to the Board’s attention.  Safety is an issue, the most important 

issue for the Board.   

 

Mr. Schoolcraft asked the students if they brought the petition to present to the Board. 

 

Mr. Bird stated that they did not have the petition to present, but as of the meeting 

date they had about 1,200 signatures, with more still coming since the petitions were 

in local businesses and schools. 

 

Mr. Schoolcraft stated that the City of Willard is excited to be working with Greene 

County to get the seat belt law passed.  He thanked the Willard High School for their 

help with the ordinance. 

 

Mr. O’Neal stated that the region that this organization represents was saddened by 

the tragedy.  It was not just a tragedy for Willard, but for all of the community to see 

what happened.  The Board’s hearts go out to everyone there and know that the 

memory of these students will live on.  He commended the students for being 

activists in the community and for their work to implore the citizens to take action for 

a cause that is genuinely positive for the community of Willard and Greene County.  

The project in question is on the priority list of projects for the OTO.  The Technical 

Committee continues to review those projects and puts time tables on them.  The 

OTO will continue to prioritize things in a way that makes sense, but obviously this is 

an emotional issue and very sensitive and the Board is aware of that.  He thanked the 

students for their work and for attending the meeting. 

 

Mr. Vicat complimented the students for their presentation.  He also commended their 

work on the seal belt law for the City of Willard, stating that if more people would 

wear their seat belt there would be fewer fatalities on the roadways. 

          

E. Executive Director’s Report 

Mr. Conklin thanked all the jurisdictions that received ARRA stimulus funds for 

getting those projects obligated and underway.  The OTO was able to meet every 

deadline that was set, which was a very fast timeline for the area.  He also thanked the 

jurisdictions for updating the Memorandum of Understanding.  The signatures all 

came back and it has been submitted to FHWA and MoDOT. 

 

Staff is looking at a reasonable progress policy for the STP-Urban and Enhancement 

funding.  That is being coordinated with MoDOT and the OTO committee to develop 

a policy that is practical for everybody.  Staff is looking at the Congestion 
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Management System to provide a report in the upcoming year, which examines 

congestion in the OTO area.  Staff has also worked with SeniorLink and City Utilities 

on a Transit Provider Brochure to distribute to the elderly and disabled within the 

area, helping them access those transportation means within the MPO. 

 

OTO staff is continuing to work with the Ozarks Clean Air Alliance in regard to 

ozone reduction strategies.  Staff attended training in Kansas City on air quality and 

transportation.  The question out there is whether or not the EPA is going to revise the 

ozone standards nationally.  They are reviewing the standards right now and will have 

an announcement in August 2010.  New areas would be designated in 2011.  If the 

area should become non-attainment that would impact the OTO substantially with 

regard to staff time and the effort to do something with the Transportation 

Improvement Program, and any regionally significant projects.  That includes areas 

within the non-attainment area that can be outside the MPO boundaries.  Potentially it 

could go down to Stone and Taney Counties.  The OTO would have one year from 

that 2011 date to do the conformity finding and to work with the air quality entities 

within the region and to look at the travel demand models.   

 

Mr. Conklin also stated that the Federal Highway Program is funded through 

December 18, 2009.  Ms. Burkes in Senator Bond’s Office was consulted and there is 

a two month continuing resolution through the end of February that Congress is 

looking to pass by midnight on December 18.  Currently under the expiration of the 

SAFETEA-LU along with the rescission, there is approximately $20 million a month 

less from MoDOT and $200 million less per year from Federal funding coming to 

Missouri.  

 

Staff is looking at updating the Travel Demand Model for this upcoming year as well 

as starting the process of updating the Long Range Transportation Plan.  An email 

with a spreadsheet was sent that contains the information from MoDOT for the MPO.  

That is a ten-year, $7 billion dollar planning scenario looking at what projects could 

be completed within the MPO area.  He thanked MoDOT staff for assisting in the 

development of cost estimates for the OTO Priority Projects of Regional Significance.  

This is an ongoing process to find what program this will be as Missouri moves 

forward to a ten-year funding proposal. 

 

 

II. New Business 

A. ARRA Project Update and Use of Remaining Unobligated ARRA Funds 
Mr. Conklin stated that staff is requesting the Board of Directors approve the re-

allocation of unobligated ARRA STP-Urban and ARRA Enhancement funds. Several 

ARRA projects were bid lower than the engineers’ estimate leaving approximately 

$132,333 of ARRA funds.  He thanked the City of Battlefield for meeting on a 

Saturday and voting to transfer their STP-Urban ARRA funds to Ozark Greenways.   
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Staff is looking to re-allocate approximately $92,538.06, which would go to finish the 

Frisco Highline Trail Project.  This additional money will help complete that project 

which was approved this past spring from Springfield to Willard. 

Ms. Officer made the motion to approve the re-allocation of the unobligated ARRA 

STP-Urban enhancement funds to the Ozark Greenways to complete the Frisco 

Highline Trail and to approve the transfer of the STP-Urban funds from the City of 

Battlefield to Greene County for use by Ozark Greenways.   Mr. Finnie seconded. 

Ms. Hacker stated that there was discussion about the trail being black top instead of 

gravel.  

Mr. Conklin stated that OTO Staff has received comments in regard to whether or not 

the Frisco Highline Trail should be paved.  Those emails are included in the Board 

packet as well as the response from OTO and Ozark Greenways.  OTO’s standard and 

the Long Range Transportation Plan recommend a paved surface.  The Plans also 

recommend a paved multiuse trail with a minimum width of ten feet.  Ms. Hacker asked 

if there was discussion on paving most of it but leaving part unpaved for runners.  Mr. 

Conklin asked if she was referring to the width being narrower. 

Mr. Coonrod stated that he had talked to Mr. Whaley, who had stated that there was 

some standard that had to be met in paving it.  Mr. Coonrod wondered if there could be 

a shoulder for the runners.  Mr. Whaley stated that there is space to do that and Ozark 

Greenways has offered real estate to accomplish that shoulder.   Mr. Coonrod stated 

that would be a good compromise.  A shoulder would only need about three or four feet 

in width.  Mr. Finnie stated that the compromise sounds very reasonable and that the 

Board should proceed with that decision.   

Mr. Coonrod stated that the coach for MSU called the County Commission.  He has 

concern for the runners and the injuries that might be sustained running on a hard 

surface.  It was the primary reason that the MSU track team was utilizing the trail close 

to town.  Mr. O’Neal stated that he hoped that would move forward.  He did not know 

what action should be taken by the Board to ensure the completion, but encouraged the 

parties to do so because it is an important compromise.   

The motion carried unanimously. 

B. Amendment Number Two (2) to the FY 2010-2013 Transportation Improvement 

Program  

Ms. Edwards stated that there are two (2) modifications included as part of TIP 

Amendment Number Two to the FY 2010-2013 Transportation Improvement 

Program.  

1) MoDOT is requesting one (1) modification to the 2010-2013 TIP. The proposed 

modification is to add a scoping project for the intersection of Chestnut Expressway 

and Sherman Avenue. This is a small intersection project identified in the 1/8 Cent 

Transportation Sales Tax partnership.  The intersection serves as a gateway to Ozarks 

Technical College and Missouri State University from Chestnut Expressway. 
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2) Ozark Greenways is requesting additional funding to complete the paving of the 

Frisco Highline Trail from Springfield to Willard. An additional $92,538 in ARRA 

funding is being requested as well as an additional $21,664 in Enhancement funds. 

Both the additional ARRA funding and the Enhancement funding are left over 

funding from projects coming in under bid. The original awarded amount was not 

sufficient to complete the project.   

 

Mr. Finnie made the motion to approve TIP Amendment Number Two (2) to the FY 

2010-2013 TIP. Ms. Hacker seconded and the motion was carried unanimously. 

C. Annual Listing of Obligated Projects (ALOP)  
Ms. Edwards stated that this publication is the Annual Listing of Obligated Projects.  

It is one of the publications that the MPO is now required to complete. It lists out 

every project that had federal funds obligated.  It does not necessarily mean that the 

funds have been spent, just that the funds have been obligated in the federal system.  

This is for the federal fiscal year from October 1, 2008 to September 30, 2009.  Staff 

is recommending that the Board approve the publication. 

 

Mr. Coonrod made the motion to approve the Annual Listing of Obligated Projects.  

Ms. Officer seconded the motion and it was carried unanimously. 

Mr. Coonrod made a comment on 60/65.  It is almost like a work of art to see the 

spirals coming out of the ground and laid out.  Mr. O’Neal commented about seeing 

the contractors diligently pursuing the work. Steel beams have already been set and 

continue to be set.  Right now the first stage of the project is to complete those 

flyovers.  It does change the scenery of the area.  It appears as safe as possible.  

People are responding to the lower speed limit and are obeying the law.   

Mr. Juranas stated that MoDOT appreciates everyone’s patience with the project.  

MoDOT has also started working on 65 and there is some excavation going on in the 

median.  The crews are installing retention storage of storm water so that water is not 

released any faster than it was released before. Many of those were buried quite 

deeply so that they do not release it too fast.  There was concern about the safety 

related to those excavations, so that is why the road has 45mph posted among other 

steps to ensure the safety.  Crews will be switching to 50mph and 60mph on the speed 

limits moving forward.  There is also some bridge construction in the middle of the 

highway at the railroad bridge and another location.  

 

Ms. Hacker asked if it was being engineered for earthquakes since it is so big and 

impressive. Mr. Juranas stated that there is actually no earthquake problem here.  The 

region is actually very stable.  In the event of an earthquake, the OTO region’s duty is 

to support to the neighboring districts to the East as they react to the river bottom area 

which is expected to have extreme issues.  Ms. Hacker asked about small 

earthquakes.  Mr. Juranas stated that there are no design issues.  Springfield is not in 

the seismic zones like St. Louis or the New Madrid.   
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Mr. Vicat asked if MoDOT was taking any time lapse pictures of the construction 

scenario.  Mr. Juranas stated that Mr. Bob Edwards does photography in the public 

relation area.  Staff does take photographs but he was not aware about that particular 

type.  Ms. Officer stated that City Utilities did that with the new tower.  It was very 

neat to see that on the internet. Mr. Juranas stated that there will be some cameras 

related to the traffic management center that will be installed with the project where 

real time images will be able to be seen. 

 

Mr. Finnie made the motion to approve the Annual Listing of Obligated Projects.  Mr. 

Bengsch seconded and the motion carried unanimously. 

 

D. OTO Public Participation Plan (PPP) Update 

Ms. Longpine stated that the plan was last updated in 2001.  The policies and the 

guidelines in the plan are derived from federal regulations, public input, and current 

OTO practice.  Some of what has changed or are different from how staff has done 

them in the past include the length of public comment periods and how TIP 

modifications are treated.  In the past there was always a forty-five day public 

comment period, though federal law allows a thirty day public comment period for 

the adoption of the Long Range Transportation Plan, the Transportation Improvement 

Program, and the Transit Coordination Plan, and other plans that the OTO adopts.  

Those are listed in the Public Participation Plan as having a thirty day public 

comment period.  Staff also separated TIP Amendments from Administrative 

Modifications.  That is something that staff has not had before in the past.  TIP 

Amendments are generally major revisions and require official approval by the OTO 

Board and will have a fifteen day public comment period.  The Administrative 

Modifications are minor revisions that can be made by OTO Staff.  Staff would be 

providing notification to the Technical Planning Committee, the OTO Board, 

MoDOT and FHWA/FTA. It will not require a public comment period.  The plan 

outlines the differences between the two.  Administrative Modifications are when 

there is a little change in the programmed funding amount, less than fifteen percent of 

the overall project or $2 million dollars, minor changes in the scope of the project, if 

the distance of the project change has to be less than quarter of a mile and moving 

funding within the year of the TIP, but keeping the amount the same.  Minor items 

adjusting a project over time.   

Another key part of the Public Participation Plan is the Evaluation Handbook, which 

is attached to the back of the plan and outlines the plan update process and how staff 

plans to use that input in the future and compare it over time and adjust the processes.  

The only thing that has changed since the Technical Planning Committee is the 

MoDOT comments that were received on the draft which meant some minor wording 

changes such as clarifying the approval for the Board of Directors and changing the 

word “reconstruction” to “system expansion”. 

Mr. Coonrod stated page five of the targeted stakeholders, railroad services, 

particularly passenger rail, are not mentioned.   The feeling is that the railroad should 

be included. 
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Ms. Longpine stated that as part of the Technical Planning Committee members Mr. 

Roger Howard with BNSF is included in the list, which was the railroad contact. Mr. 

Coonrod stated that maybe another railroad representative should be added in 

addition.  

Mr. O’Neal stated that as part of the public comment period that was published and 

began on November 1 public comments were welcome.  There were no public 

comments. 

Mr. Finnie made the motion to approve the OTO Public Participation Plan.  Ms. 

Officer seconded and the motion was carried unanimously. 

Mr. Conklin stated that the update to the Public Participation Plan was a 

recommendation from Federal Highway.  This is a federal requirement and the OTO 

is completing those items as recommended this past August during the certification 

review. 

Mr. O’Neal stated that as a citizen, not just a member of this Board, that he was 

extremely interested in exploring the prospect of passenger rail in Springfield.  He 

commented that the climate is better now than in the past and hopefully some federal 

money will be coming for rail. He would be meeting with Commissioner Coonrod in 

Jefferson City, with MoDOT, to discuss the possibilities of rail. Ms. Longpine stated 

that along the lines of what Commissioner Coonrod stated about the railroad 

representative, if there is anyone else that the Board thinks should be included please 

notify staff. 

Mr. O’Neal stated that Mr. McIntosh might help since Congressman Blunt has some 

excellent contacts with BNSF.  

 

E. SAFETEA-LU Rescission of STP-Urban Unobligated Funds  
Mr. Conklin stated that staff is requesting the OTO Board approve the method of 

rescinding the funds that were associated with the SAFETEA-LU rescission that 

occurred on September 30, 2009.  For OTO, $3,517,877.42 was required to be 

rescinded.  The method that was utilized was an examination of the balance for OTO, 

which is around $13.4 million. The rescission represents 26.17% of the total 

unobligated balance.  Staff looked at each jurisdiction’s unobligated balance and 

applied the 26.17% to each balance, arriving at the $3.5 million.  The Technical 

Planning Committee did recommend approval to the Board based on this 

methodology to rescind the funds.  Off System Bridge & Enhancement funding was 

also subject to rescission, but MoDOT indicated to OTO that projects would not be 

canceled, but rather,  the Enhancement Funding would be made up in future 

transportation bills.  All Enhancement projects would still be funded.  Staff is 

recommending that the Board of Directors approve this methodology for the $3.5 

million dollars. 

 

Mr. Bengsch made the motion to approve the distribution of the amounts to be 

rescinded of STP-Urban unobligated funds.  Mr. Finnie seconded the motion. 
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Mr. O’Neal stated that it is an interesting proposition, though rather unfortunate, but 

the OTO did pretty well in obligating the funds. 

 

Mr. Conklin stated that as a region, the OTO needed the Regional Progress Policy and 

fund spending policy.  In July, Congressman Bond tried to fix the rescission.  By 

September 30, there had been a lot of activity and discussion, however Congress 

could not come to agreement in time to fix it.  It is December now and the likelyhood 

that this will be resolved is very unlikely.  It is very interesting as a side note, that the 

OTO received $7.3 million in ARRA stimulus funds in January of this year, and then 

$3.5 million was rescinded in September. 

 

Ms. Edwards stated that she just wanted to make everyone aware that the OTO will 

be running a deficit in Enhancement Funding of $553,000, so it will be a little bit of 

time before the MPO is able to fund any more Enhancement projects.  No projects 

will be canceled, but rather, the funds will be taken from future balances.   

 

Mr. Coonrod stated that he intended to vote against it since, because of the impact it 

has on the Off System Bridge Program throughout the state, and particularly District 

8.  The program is how Greene County helps a lot of the area counties with the Off 

System Bridge Fund Credit and $17 million is a pretty big dip to take.  

 

Ms. Officer asked what the alternative would be to this.  Mr. Coonrod stated that he 

hoped the alternative would be Congress.  He stated his vote would signal that he did 

not support it. 

 

Mr. O’Neal asked if there was anything that could be done by OTO.  There has been 

a lot of discussion and background work done on this. 

  

Mr. Conklin stated that OTO staff was notified at the end of August of the rescission 

by FHWA.  Staff sent letters to Senator Bond’s, Congressman Blunt’s, and Senator 

McCaskill’s Offices asking for them to fix the rescission.  There were other 

organizations doing this as well.  It seemed like it would be fixed by what was 

published, however, the lack of action has not been along the lines of what had been 

stated.  

 

Mr. Juranas stated that Missouri’s Congressional Delegation has tried to take every 

step possible to correct this.  MoDOT appreciates that, but there has not been a 

consensus to get this done.  It is not the belief that these funds will come back in this 

year.  It is frustrating, but the Congressional Delegation has taken every step that they 

possibly could have. 

 

Mr. Coonrod stated that he would agree with that.  Mr. Finnie asked what happens 

when everyone votes no. 
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Mr. Conklin stated that the money has been rescinded.  The OTO does not have a 

choice.  The OTO is trying to come up with a methodology to pull back the $3.5 

million from each jurisdiction. OTO is going to have to show that the region has $3.5 

million less than it did prior to September 30. 

 

Mr. O’Neal stated that it is the MPO’s obligation to try and put some organization to 

the chaos created by the rescission.   

 

Mr. Conklin stated that it is an obligation, because as an MPO, the funds are allocated 

by formula. Everyone has these balances out there and if it was not done by formula, 

OTO would just have a single balance and that would still be reduced by the $3.5 

million.   

 

Mr. O’Neal stated that the bottom line is if the OTO votes no then FHWA would be 

in charge of deciding whose projects they were going to cut.  Mr. Conklin stated that 

something is going to have to happen. 

 

Ms. Hacker stated that in the public that there is a lot of news on this.  The idea that 

the MPO was handed a lot of money and bells were rung and then it was taken away 

and will not come back.  The news is not talking about it in a way that people would 

see it as a reality.  The question is, can the OTO do something to make it known in a 

bigger way?  

 

Mr. Conklin stated that it has been difficult with all the other national issues that have 

been discussed, such as health care, energy, and everything else. 

 

Mr. O’Neal commented that it was a big disappointment for the group that normally 

functions so well at understanding the issues at hand and approving projects.  Mr. 

Conklin stated that the member jurisdictions do a good job of getting projects in the 

pipeline and obligated.  With regard to the $3.5 million rescission, there really needs 

to be enough votes to pass this since the OTO needs to account for how the funds are 

spent.  There is still $3.5 million less so that when so the planning and projects 

programmed needs to be $3.5 million less.  

 

Mr. Thornsberry stated that hypothetically, if it is not passed, then, for example the 

City of Springfield has an unobligated balance of $7.6 million.  If the City were to go 

out and obligate the funds, then they would really be spending some other 

jurisdictions funds, because that is not how it is going to be distributed. The OTO 

figured out a way to be fair with the distribution.  If something is not done with the 

distribution, then when someone has projects ready to go, they can take other 

people’s part of what they plan to spend.  There does need to be a message sent. 

When the stimulus money was coming out, they were cautiously optimistic that at the 

end of the day that it might get balanced with a rescission.   

 

Mr. Juranas stated that going along with this organization’s method of operation, the 

ARRA funds were obligated by OTO faster than any MPO in the state.  This 
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recognizes the oil that this group has in working together to move forward with 

projects and making decisions.  This process that Mr. Conklin is trying to move 

forward with, speaks to that.  To continue to work towards that, though frustrating, it 

probably needs to move forward.  

 

The motion was carried with one no vote by Commissioner Coonrod. 

 

F. STP-Urban Balance Annual Report Update 
Ms. Edwards stated that at the last meeting, the STP-Urban Balance Report was 

presented and then tabled to be updated later with the rescission numbers.   The report 

has now been updated with a total balance of $8.6 million; however that does include 

an estimated FY2010 appropriation of $6.2 million.  The OTO is operating under 

continuing resolutions so that is staff’s best estimate as to where the OTO will end up 

at the end of 2010.  Without the 2010 number, there will be $5.3 million dollars 

available.  The OTO is allowed to have $12.2 million, dollars so staff has 

programmed $3.5 million more that is required.  The OTO is in good shape going into 

the next Fiscal Year.  Unless the rescission gets repealed the OTO would not have to 

obligate anything else, with the inclusion of the MoDOT Cost Shares.  

 

G. Limited English Proficiency Plan (LEPP) 
Ms. Longpine stated that the Limited English Proficiency Plan is something that is 

required through a Presidential Order signed in August of 2000.  It requires recipients 

of federal funds to ensure meaningful access to programs and activities by Limited 

English Proficiency Persons. What that means is on the Census there is a question 

that asks how well a person speaks English. The answers are very well, well, and not 

well, or not at all.  Anyone who speaks less than very well is considered Limited 

English Proficient.   

 

It is really to prevent national origin discrimination which is part of Title VI.  The 

plan itself goes through analysis of which the most significant limited English 

proficiency populations are in the area; Spanish is the most prevalent, then German 

and French are next, but not necessarily by Limited English Proficient people.  Those 

languages are what the OTO will focus on, so some of the comments that were 

received included a long list of a variety of languages that were spoken in the area.  

With that analysis, the plan outlines the resources the OTO has available, and the 

ways that the OTO can identify LEP people at meetings, provide translation, and 

interpretation services. This is also referenced in the PPP to tie it together. It is about 

how the staff and the organization can help those people access OTO activities.  The 

only change with this plan since the Technical Planning Committee Meeting 

approved it is an incorporation of comments from GroupoLatino Americano.  Staff 

had not received their survey at the time the plan was written.  Their information was 

incorporated but the recommendations were not impacted.   

 

Mr. O’Neal asked what the impact was on the OTO.  Ms. Longpine stated it was 

based on the resources available and the significance of the population.  The OTO is a 

small organization and is not required to translate every piece of paper that is put out.  
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If there is something that is known to drastically affect a member of one of these 

populations, then the OTO can find the resources to make the translations.  It is a case 

by case basis.  The plan outlines having that information available quickly.  It is about 

identifying what things staff might need to do. 

 

Mr. O’Neal stated that the 45 day notice for public comment was required.  It was 

published November 1 so it was open for public comment.  There was no public 

comment.   

 

Mr. Coonrod made the motion to approve the OTO Limited English Proficiency Plan.  

Ms. Officer seconded and the motion carried unanimously. 

H. Discussion of OTO STP-Urban Funding 

Mr. Conklin stated that the OTO received a letter from the City of Willard, Republic 

and Strafford requesting that the OTO Board of Directors look at the By-laws and 

how STP-Urban funds are allocated within the OTO.  The By-laws state that the 

planning formula is established by the OTO and is based on the jurisdictions in the 

urbanized area. The urbanized area is defined by the U.S. Census, so for those 

jurisdictions that are within that defined area, their population in the basis for 

allocating the STP-Urban funds.   

 

The By-laws also state that any changes in the current formula would have to be 

approved by 100% vote of those jurisdictions within the urbanized area.  The way the 

by-laws read today, is that those that are receiving an STP-Urban allocation will have 

to agree to change that formula. The cities of Willard, Republic and Strafford are not 

within the urbanized area so they are not receiving an allocation of those funds.  After 

the 2010 Census it is expected that the urbanized area will be redrawn, and that would 

occur around 2012.  It is not sure where the City of Willard will fall with the 

methodology used, since there have been issues with whether or not the airport zone 

between the City of Springfield and Willard and the limited development between 

there will affect the urbanized area for Willard.  Republic would potentially become 

part of the urbanized area, but Strafford, there may not be enough population density.   

 

There is another issue that OTO has been made aware of in 2005 and 2009, that is 

with regard to how the OTO distributes the sub-allocated funding.  The federal 

register CFR § 450.324 talks about procedures or agreements that distribute sub-

allocated surface transportation funds under 49 U.S.C. 5307 to individual 

jurisdictions or modes within the MPA by pre-determined percentages or formulas 

that are inconsistent with the legislative provisions that require the MPO, in 

cooperation with the State and the public transportation operator, to develop a 

prioritized and financially constrained TIP and shall not be used unless they can be 

clearly shown to be based on considerations required to be addressed as part of the 

metropolitan transportation planning process.   

 

The recommendation was made in 2005 and in 2009 there was a recommendation 

from FHWA shared with staff this past August with regards to how the OTO 

distributes money.  There are two issues here in regards to this formula and whether it 
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was clearly shown to be considered as part of the metropolitan transportation process 

or does the organization do like St. Louis and Kansas City who have calls for projects 

and go through a selection process, to score and rank them and have a whole process 

where it is not sub-allocated by formula.  This is a complex issue and it will not be 

resolved at this meeting.  Staff would like the Board of Directors to appoint a sub-

committee who will look at this issue and federal law and whether the OTO should 

change what it is doing.  This is a recommendation from Federal Highway.  Federal 

Highway did not write it down as a corrective action, but how the MPO funds are 

distributed should be examined. 

 

Mr. Schoolcraft mentioned that it was brought up a couple of years ago and it was 

voted down by one vote.  There was one person against it.  He is requesting to look at 

data received if the OTO stays with this formula.  It would be nice to have access to 

those funds on a consistent basis, but any change would change the formula 

altogether. 

 

Mr. Vicat stated that he agreed with Mr. Schoolcraft.  He liked the idea of a sub-

committee taking a look at it.   

 

Ms. Stainback stated that in the spirit of regionalism there should be no reason not to 

take a look at it.  She wondered if the realism of getting a recommendation to the 

Board in the next meeting was doable.  She thought it might be an aggressive timeline 

with the amount of work coming and the fact that the next few weeks might be lost 

with the holidays.  

 

Mr. Thornsberry asked if this subcommittee’s recommendations would go through 

the Technical Planning Committee or get input from the Technical Committee.   

 

Mr. Finnie stated that he wanted to amend it to include a request that the Technical 

Committee be a part of this process and give the Board a formal recommendation and 

report back when the sub-committee feels it is appropriate.   

 

Mr. Thornsberry stated that Springfield and Greene County several years ago actually 

shared some of their revenues with the communities that did not meet the density to 

be included.  The committee could probably look at trying to craft something to come 

back if it is on a sharing based formula like now.  He did not think that the bigger 

question could be addressed in that time period.  He recalled that only Republic is a 

small city designation being over 5,000 in population.  The way it was structured last 

time was that the jurisdictions that got small cities were made whole with 

supplemental.  The cities that did not qualify as small cities were made whole too. 

  

Ms. Burkes stated that the Census Data would probably be available early 2011 

because of the redistricting so the Congressional Districts will become effective for 

the 2012 elections.  This will have to be voted on and passed in early to mid 2011 in 

order to be in effect for those elections.  This particular Census information might not 

be at the right geographical level for OTO’s needs, however. 
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Mr. O’Neal stated that the Census data might change the numbers of the fund groups.  

Mr. Conklin stated that yes in the urbanized area of population, the population of the 

2010 Census will be out earlier, whether or not the urbanized area boundary 

delineation might be later.  Potentially OTO may have additional one or two 

jurisdictions that may become part of OTO.  OTO could potentially have additional 

jurisdictions that could add to the complexity of the issue.  

 

Mr. Schoolcraft stated that this should be moved to a subcommittee to have a least 

some direction before the next meeting.  He understood the need to have the 

Technical Committee involved but thought that the idea or direction should come 

from the Board and then sent to the Technical Committee for their input.  If it is going 

to be something that rules the way the members function as a Board with allocations, 

it should be an idea that comes from the Board first then sent down for review. 

 

Mr. Finnie stated that he respectfully disagreed with Mayor Schoolcraft. He thought it 

should go between the subcommittee and the Technical Committee before coming to 

the Board.  It would make it a lot smoother and would be consistent with how things 

have been going the last year or two, which have been remarkably smooth and very 

well done.  That collaboration through the Technical Committee and the 

subcommittee could be used.   

 

Mr. Finnie made the motion to refer this issue to a subcommittee and that the 

Executive Committee appoint the subcommittee and that the subcommittee work with 

the Technical Committee in coming up with a recommendation and bringing it back 

when appropriate.  Ms. Hacker seconded and the motion carried it unanimously. 

 

I. OTO Nominating Committee Report 

Mr. Conklin stated that the By-laws require that election of the four positions for the 

2010 OTO Board of Directors.  There was a nominating committee that was made up 

of Marc Thornsberry, Harold Bengsch, Jim Bresee, and Jamie Schoolcraft, which met 

last month.  The nominating committee has presented a slate of officers at this 

meeting.  The nomination includes Dave Coonrod as Chairman, John Grubaugh as 

Vice Chairman, Howard Fisk continuing on as Secretary and Lisa Officer continuing 

on as Treasurer in 2010.  All four individuals that were nominated have agreed to take 

the position if nominated. 

 

Staff is asking the Board of Directors to move to accept the slate of officers as 

recommended by the 2010 Nominating Committee.   

 

Ms. Stainback made the motion to accept the slate of officers as recommended by the 

2010 Nominating Committee.  Mr. Finnie seconded and the motion was carried 

unanimously.  
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J. Quarterly Financial Report 

Ms. Officer stated that included in the OTO Quarterly Financial Report is the Balance 

Sheet and the July-September Profit and Loss Statement and Budget comparisons.  

On the Profit and Loss Budget Comparison, there were total revenues of the first 

three months of the fiscal year in the amount of $250,000.00.  There were total 

expenses in the amount $105,000.00, so there was a net income in the amount 

$144,500.  The OTO is well within the annual budget for the year.  The organization 

is under budget in all the expense categories for the year, except for one which was 

GIS maintenance.  Since this was the first full year of operating outside of the City of 

Springfield the budget was estimated so it is actually good that only one category is 

over.   Balance Sheet wise, there is $80,000 in the bank. 

 

Mr. O’Neal stated he appreciated the work that Ms. Officer did.  She volunteers and 

does other things in the community and he appreciates it. 

 

Ms. Hacker made the motion to accept the First Quarter Financial Report. Mr. Vicat 

seconded and the motion was carried unanimously. 

  

K. Insurance Allowance 

Ms. Edwards stated that being a small organization, the OTO had to be creative when 

establishing the benefits package.  To keep costs low, an insurance reimbursement of 

$4,200 was given to each employee.  As a small organization, OTO could not afford 

group insurance as the price was pretty prohibitive.  Employees were not eligible for 

LAGERS, so a percentage of salary as a contribution is placed into a SEP retirement 

plan.  Staff asked a CPA to review what was done to make sure everything was 

calculated correctly and within tax law.  

 

 

The CPA replied with a letter that has some recommendations, with one serious one 

that states that the OTO might be in violation of the IRS Code that requires the 

Medical Insurance arrangements to be non-discriminatory.  In the event that someone 

was uninsurable, by the OTO giving a reimbursement in a certain dollar amount 

would be considered discriminatory since they could not get the medical coverage to 

begin with.  For this potential employee that the OTO hires, it would be 

discriminatory towards them. 

 

The CPA gave some options. The one that staff prefers is doing the insurance 

allowance instead of just the insurance reimbursement.  Instead of getting reimbursed 

for actual expenses, the amount of $175 per pay check would be added to the check.  

There will be no more submitting proof of insurance, so that person who could not get 

insurance would not be discriminated against.  There is a cafeteria plan in place that 

requires any new elections to be put into place by January 1.  There is not a lot of 

time to explore options. 

 

Mr. Coonrod questioned whether this arrangement puts the burden of taxable income 

onto the employee. 
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Ms. Edwards stated that most of the employees have a group health plan through their 

spouse, so costs are already tax-free since they are going through their spouse’s plan.  

Some individuals have plans that could be paid pretax since those benefit are not 

going through another payer.  However, there is a $5,000 a year cafeteria though 

which premiums can be run, benefiting OTOs tax liability. 

 

Mr. O’Neal stated that it is a small organization and the concern is that no one ends 

up without health coverage.  It is a choice if an employee receives the stipend to buy 

the insurance or not.  In a small organization, there is a better handle on that it since 

they know each other and whether they have spouse coverage.  As the organization 

grows larger this policy would need to be revisited to adapt to the change of a larger 

organization, which would be more conducive to a group health policy or so similar 

benefit. 

 

Ms. Officer stated that she had the same concern.  Her concern is that in two years 

employees would see it as part of their base pay.  It would be difficult at that point to 

back out of it, since people will treat it as their base pay.  

 

Ms. Edwards stated that the only caveat is that the paystub itself states salary then 

insurance reimbursement separately.  It could change to insurance allowance, so that 

when the employees look at the paystub they are broken down separately. 

 

Mr. O’Neal stated that is part of the territory with a small organization.  The 

organization is in a violation so to speak and an adjustment will need to be made to 

stay in compliance with how it is all done. 

  

Ms. Edwards stated that on the upside, there will be no more receipts to review every 

time.  It will make the payroll process easier to process since staff spends several 

hours each payroll reviewing such reimbursements. 

 

Mr. Finnie stated that for those who are going to put premiums in the cafeteria plan 

everyone knows that even if an employee has insurance anymore there can be a fair 

amount of expense during the year just on the deductibles.  There are several things 

that can go through the cafeteria plan that can eat it up. 

 

Ms. Edwards stated that if the question is if there is enough room in the cafeteria plan 

for the premiums, there is only one employee with the maximum election. No one 

else is getting close to that. 

 

Ms. Officer stated that she did not think it was a problem because there is no issue 

right now.  There are enough employees to offer group, but almost everyone else is 

covered by their spouses plan so they do not want to participate in the group plan.   

 

Mr. O’Neal stated that this is a temporary situation. It can be reviewed yearly and it is 

taxable income so the employees just pay their taxes.  The organization stays square 
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with the IRS as an employer; the employee stays square with paying taxes on income.  

The employees can utilize the other tax packages such as the flex pay systems and 

cafeteria plans.   

 

Mr. Bengsch asked if the action taken here could be for one year only.   

 

Mr. O’Neal stated that a motion is needing to be crafted.  He commented that until the 

organization grows enough, this is the recommended way to go. If the employment 

census was to change dramatically then it could be revised.  

 

Mr. Bengsch stated that what happens in Washington could change everything.  He 

would only support it if there was some sort of motion that brought this back to the 

Board in a year for review. 

 

Mr. O’Neal stated that the Board could do it for this Fiscal year; it could be tied to 

this fiscal year.  

 

Mr. Conklin stated that the fiscal year is July 1 through June 30, however,
 
the 125 

cafeteria plan is on a calendar year.  In order to administer the plan it would be nice to 

have it on a calendar year.   

 

Mr. Bengsch made the motion to approve an insurance allowance effective January 1, 

2010 to December 31, 2010.  Ms. Hacker made the motion and it carried 

unanimously. 

 

L. Public Comments 

None. 

 

II. Other Business 

 

A. Board of Directors Member Announcements 

Ms. Hacker brought up the issue discussed earlier about trying to make a public 

statement on the rescission.  Mr. O’Neal stated that the City’s PIO might be able 

to work with the OTO.   The Board took a formal action and needs to make that 

action public with the appropriate background as to why the action was necessary. 

  

Ms. Hacker stated that the Willard students will be on the evening news and this 

was done after the media left.  The people should see both sides of what is 

happening.  Mr. O’Neal stated that rarely does the OTO have media cover it.   

Ms. Edwards stated she would craft a statement and submit it to the City of 

Springfield PIO.  Mr. O’Neal stated that would be in recognition of the problem 

and the public should be made aware. 

 

III. Adjournment 

 

Meeting adjourned at 1:28 p.m.  



BOARD OF DIRECTORS AGENDA 02/18/10; ITEM II.A. 
 

Update on EPA Review of Ozone Standards and Impact to OTO 
 

Ozarks Transportation Organization 
(Metropolitan Planning Organization) 

 
AGENDA DESCRIPTION:   
 
EPA has announced potential reductions to the ozone standard from 75 parts per billion (ppb) to 
60-70ppb.  The new ozone value will be set in August 2010 and new non-attainment areas will 
be designated in August 2011.  The region’s current design value for 2007-2009 is 69 ppb.  If the 
new standard is lowered below the current design value, or if a few hot summers raises the 
design value, the region could be designated non-attainment for ozone.   
 
Mobile sources (the transportation sector) are one source of ozone.  Because of this relationship, 
the 1990 Clean Air Act Amendments placed greater emphasis on transportation sources and 
connections between air quality planning and transportation planning.  The result is that the 
MPO is responsible for determining transportation conformity for the region.  Transportation 
conformity is a way to ensure that Federal funding and approval goes to those transportation 
activities that improve air quality goals.  Transportation conformity determinations are required 
for the Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP), the Transportation Improvement Program 
(TIP), and occasionally at the specific project level. 
 
Conformity is established by analyzing highway volume and transit usage numbers derived from 
the LRTP and TIP, as calculated by the transportation demand model.  This information is 
combined with other known factors, such as the age and quantity of vehicles in the region, to 
arrive at projected future emissions which would result from a transportation system as presented 
in the LRTP and TIP.  Future fuel type and economy standards are taken into consideration when 
projecting possible emissions.  Conformity is determined if the projected emissions are less than 
those allowed in the budgets set forth by the State Implementation Plan (SIP) for the non-
attainment area. 
 
The SIP, a document that is developed locally, demonstrates how an area will meet the ozone 
standard.  The SIP allocates emissions reductions among all categories of emissions, including 
on-road, non-road, stationary, and area sources.  A budget is established for said sources.  The 
SIP may then identify transportation control measures or strategies that may be necessary to 
reduce emissions.  Transportation projects that relieve congestion and improve traffic flow are an 
example of a transportation control measures.  The use of these control measures can improve 
the chances of meeting conformity.  If conformity is not determined by the set deadline, then 
there is a conformity lapse and the use of Federal funds is restricted.  A single 12-month grace 
period is available to correct the problem before a lapse occurs.  Once conformity is determined, 
a letter stating so is provided by the OTO Board to FHWA and FTA. 
 



Transportation conformity is to be an interagency process that also involves the public and is 
federally mandated to be led by the OTO.  The projected region for non-attainment designation 
for the Springfield metropolitan area includes Greene, Christian, Stone and Taney counties.  
OTO’s boundary only covers portions of Greene and Christian counties.  The remaining area is 
referred to as a donut area.  One key point of transportation conformity determination is that the 
MPO is also responsible for said determination in the donut area as well, in other words, for all 
of the designated non-attainment area.   
 
Currently, two other MPOs in Missouri model for transportation conformity, the Mid-America 
Regional Council (MARC) and the East West Gateway Council of Governments (EWGCOG).  
In both of these regions as well, the air quality planning boundary does not match the 
metropolitan planning area boundary.   
 
The included brochure from FHWA further describes this process. 
 
 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
Informational Only – No Action Required 
 







BOARD OF DIRECTORS AGENDA 02/18/10; ITEM II.B. 
 

OTO Fleet Management Subcommittee 
 

Ozarks Transportation Organization 
(Metropolitan Planning Organization) 

 
 

AGENDA DESCRIPTION:   

OTO staff is requesting the creation of an OTO Fleet Management Subcommittee that would 
report to the Technical Committee and the Board of Directors. This subcommittee would address 
current and emerging freight and fleet issues in the OTO area related to transportation planning, 
alternative fuels, best practices, and the use of new technology.  

OTO will need to plan for and have good fleet data upon becoming non-attainment.  This data 
will be used to model the mobile sources of NOx and VOC and other emissions which could 
include greenhouse gases (GHG) in the next Transportation Bill. 

OTO would like to coordinate this discussion regarding air quality related to transportation 
mobile sources and the use of compressed natural gas (CNG), biodiesel, idle reduction policies, 
diesel oxidation catalysts, 2010 fuel standards, coolant heaters and auxiliary power units, and 
other alternative fuels and technologies as part of the long range transportation plan update.   

 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED 

 
That a member of the Board of Directors makes one of the following motions: 
 
“Move to create an OTO Fleet Management Subcommittee.”  
 
OR 
 
“Move to direct staff to consider the following…” 
 



BOARD OF DIRECTORS AGENDA 02/18/10; ITEM II.C. 
 

OTO Journey 2030 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) Update 
 

Ozarks Transportation Organization 
(Metropolitan Planning Organization) 

 
AGENDA DESCRIPTION:   
 
The OTO’s Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) was last adopted in April of 2006.  The 
federal requirements relating to the metropolitan planning process states that the LRTP be 
updated every five years.  In order to attain approval of an updated LRTP by April of 2011, staff 
is commencing the update process this year.  Staff has developed a timeline for the update 
process and has begun outlining the elements to be included in the plan update.   
 
Public involvement is a key component of all OTO’s planning processes and, as recommended in 
the OTO Public Participation Plan, a separate Plan-specific public participation plan will be 
developed.  Components of the public participation process include the utilization of the OTO 
website, a public citizen survey, regional public meetings both at the beginning of the plan and at 
its conclusion, a brainstorming workshop, and a collection of subcommittees relating to the 
various modes of transportation discussed in the plan, as well as fleet management.  The OTO 
Technical Planning Committee will serve as the planning committee directing the evolution of 
the LRTP update. 
 
The LRTP update will contain the following elements: 

• Public Participation Plan 
• Regional Trends 
• Street and Highway 
• Intracity Public Transit 
• Intercity Passenger Transportation 
• Bicycle 
• Pedestrian 
• Aviation 
• Goods Movement 
• Transportation Demand Management 
• Environmental Considerations > Air Quality, Historical, Natural, Endangered, Fleet 

Management, Sustainability 
• Safety 
• Project Prioritization Process and Project Selection 
• Financial Capacity and Constraint 

 
Each plan element will include: 

• Vision and Goals 
• Analysis of Existing Conditions 
• Recommendations 
• Strategies/Projects > Short Term, Long Term, Vision 

 



This planning process will also serve as the process for updating the City of Springfield strategic 
plan.  As the City wants to achieve a regional perspective on transportation for the purposes of 
updating their plan, and since the timing of both planning processes coincided, it was practical 
that a duplication of effort be avoided.  The goals and resulting strategies from the OTO planning 
process will be funneled into the overarching process and format the City of Springfield is 
employing. 
 
This entire effort will continuously consider the 8 Planning Factors as required of Metropolitan 
Planning Organizations in SAFETEA-LU: 

1. Support the economic vitality of the metropolitan area, especially by enabling global 
competitiveness, productivity, and efficiency; 

2. Increase the safety of the transportation system for motorized and nonmotorized users; 
3. Increase the security of the transportation system for motorized and nonmotorized users; 
4. Increase the accessibility and mobility of people and for freight; 
5. Protect and enhance the environment, promote energy conservation, improve the quality 

of life, and promote consistency between transportation improvements and State and 
local planned growth and economic development patterns; 

6. Enhance the integration and connectivity of the transportation system, across and 
between modes, for people and freight; 

7. Promote efficient system management and operation; and 
8. Emphasize the preservation of the existing transportation system. 

 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
Informational Only – No Action Required 
 



BOARD OF DIRECTORS AGENDA 02/18/10; ITEM II.D. 
 

Amendment Number Three to the FY 2010-2013 Transportation Improvement Program 
 

Ozarks Transportation Organization 
(Metropolitan Planning Organization) 

 
 

AGENDA DESCRIPTION:   

There are twelve amendments included as part of TIP Amendment Number Three to the FY 
2010-2013 Transportation Improvement Program.  
 

1) MoDOT and the City of Battlefield are requesting the addition of a project to resurface 
FF Highway from Weaver Road to Haseltine Road in the amount of $251,000.  
 

2) MoDOT is requesting to add a project to construct ADA improvements at the Kearney 
and Summit intersection in the amount of $2,000. 
 

3) MoDOT is requesting to add a project to make rail crossing safety improvements at the  
Kissick Avenue BNSF Crossing in the amount of $3,000. 
 

4) MoDOT is requesting to add a design project in the amount of $50,000 to relocate 
Eastgate Avenue on Chestnut Expressway. 
 

5) MoDOT is requesting $40,000 to scope and design the rehabilitation of the Route 160 
bridge over 1-44. 
 

6) MoDOT is requesting to add $70,000 for right-of-way acquisition to the US 60 (James 
River Freeway) and US 160 (Campbell) interchange scoping project.  
 

7) The City of Battlefield is requesting to add a project to conduct an Access Management 
Study on M Highway in the amount of $20,000.  
  

8) The City of Battlefield is requesting to program STP-Urban funds for the construction of 
700 linear feet of new sidewalk along Elm Street from Cloverdale Lane west to Tower 
Drive. 
 

9) The City of Springfield is requesting to reduce the total project costs of the Walnut Street 
Phase III Streetscape project. 
 

10) The City of Springfield is requesting to reduce the total project costs of the Boonville 
Phase IV Streetscape project. 
 

11) The City of Springfield is requesting to reduce the total project costs of the Wilhoit Plaza 
Streetscape project. 
 



12) The City of Springfield is requesting to add an enhancement project for Park Central East 
and West in the amount of $322,000. 
 
 

Please see the attached TIP pages for more information.  

 
 
TECHNICAL PLANNING COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION:  
 
The Technical Planning Committee unanimously recommended approval of the 12 amendments 
to the FY 2010-2013 Transportation Improvement Program.  
 
 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
That a member of the Board of Directors makes one of the following motions: 
 
“Move to approve Amendment Number Three to the FY 2010-2013 Transportation Improvement 
Program.” 
 
OR 
 
“Move to return the requested TIP amendment to the Technical Planning Committee and ask that 
the Technical Planning Committee consider the following…” 
 









































BOARD OF DIRECTORS AGENDA 02/18/10; ITEM II.E. 
 

MoDOT’s Transportation Investment Scenario 
 

Ozarks Transportation Organization 
(Metropolitan Planning Organization) 

 
 

AGENDA DESCRIPTION:
 

  

MoDOT is currently developing scenarios outlining what could be accomplished with additional 
state transportation investment. MoDOT’s scenario assumed $7.53 billion in funding with a 10-
year planning horizon. The proposed scenario is equivalent to a 1 percent statewide 
transportation sales tax which equates to approximately $289 million available to the OTO area 
for additional transportation projects. The description of this scenario as well as a preliminary 
project list is attached.   
 
One year ago, the OTO Technical Planning Committee and Board of Directors adopted the OTO 
Priority Projects of Regional Significance list. OTO staff along with MoDOT District 8 staff 
developed the attached spreadsheet based on the OTO Priority Project list. MoDOT will provide 
additional projects for the Taking Care of the System (TCOS) and the Safety categories. 
 
The following categories and funding levels have been supplied to OTO for project selection: 
 
Flexible  $ 59 Million 
Funds  
 
Major Projects & $190 Million 
Emerging Needs  
 
Other Modes  $  40 Million 
 
Total    $289 Million 
 
OTO will present this spreadsheet to MoDOT as the official proposal of projects that would be 
accomplished with additional transportation investment in the OTO area.  
 
The list was modified since Technical Committee recommendation. Some of the parameters 
were unclear when the list was developed. The newly clarified parameters include: 
 
1) The funding levels were already inflated to future dollar values which necessitates the need 

to inflate the project costs as well. 
 

2) All future projects not just those in addition to those already planned must be included in the 
submitted project list. 

 



In order to meet these parameters the following changes were made: 
 

1) Project Costs were adjusted to account for inflation. 
 

2) Sound Walls on US65 and the Operations and Maintenance budget for MoDOT’s 
portion of the Traffic Management Center for the ten year period were added. 

 
3) The MO14, US160 and RT CC projects were all reduced in order to meet the funding 

targets. 
 
 
TECHNICAL COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION:

 
   

Technical Planning Committee recommended the original project list with the caveat that the 10 
year scenario includes some flexibility for emerging needs in later years, funding of other modes 
including transit operating assistance, and that I-44 be considered along with improvements to  
I-70. 
 
 

 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED: 

That a member of the Board of Directors makes one of the following motions: 
 
“Move to reaffirm the regions Priority Projects of Regional Significance list as the project list to 
be included in the MoDOT 10-year investment scenario with the caveat that the 10 year scenario 
include some flexibility for emerging needs in later years, funding of other modes including 
transit operating assistance, and that selected I-44 improvements be considered along with 
selected I-70 improvements.  
 
OR 
 
“Move to return the request to the Technical Planning Committee and ask that the Technical 
Planning Committee consider the following…” 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



OTO Priority Projects of Regional Significance 
Adopted by the Board of Directors, December 17, 2008 

 
• Capacity Improvements to U.S. 65.  

 
• Capacity Improvements to State Route 14 from State Highway NN in Ozark to future 

North/South corridor in Nixa. 
 

• Capacity and Safety Improvements to U.S. 60 (James River Freeway) from West Bypass 
to State Highway 125. 

 
• Capacity and Safety Enhancing Improvements to U. S. 160 from the I-44 interchange to 

Jackson Street in Willard. 
 

• Capacity Enhancing Improvements to U.S. 160 (Campbell Avenue) from the U.S. 60 
interchange to State Highway 14 in Nixa. 

 
• Regional Arterial Traffic Flow Management System (Intelligent Transportation System). 

 
Statewide Priorities 
 

• Upgrade I-44 to a six-lane facility from U.S. 360 to Route 125. 
 

• Capacity Improvements to U.S. 60 from Republic to Monett. 
 
Priorities on Deck 
 

• Capacity Improvements to U.S. 160 North from I-44 to Willard. 
 

• Relocation of U.S. 160 to continue from the intersection of FF and U.S. 60 to Highway 
14 (Using the North South Corridor Alignment). 

 
• Capacity Improvements to State Route CC from NN/Pheasant intersection to U.S. 160. 

 
• Railroad Grade Separation at Chestnut Expressway and US 65. 































































BOARD OF DIRECTORS AGENDA 02/18/10; ITEM II.F. 
 

Bridge Rehabilitation and Replacement Program (BRM) 
 

Ozarks Transportation Organization 
(Metropolitan Planning Organization) 

 
AGENDA DESCRIPTION:  

OTO is allocated On-System Bridge Rehabilitation and Replacement Program (BRM) funds and 
has a $1,051,368.05 BRM balance. OTO is allowed to have a three year running maximum 
balance of $755,244 or the excess funds will revert to MoDOT to be spent in the OTO area.  

OTO staff is requesting a bridge project to be added to the 2011-2014 TIP. The BRM funds 
require a 20 percent match and the project will need to be obligated prior to September 30, 2010. 
On-System Bridge funding is available for use on roads that are functionally classified as urban 
collectors, rural major collectors, and arterials. MoDOT has identified several bridges in the 
OTO area that can be programmed in the FY 2011-2014 OTO Transportation Improvement 
Program.  
 
TECHNICAL PLANNING COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION:   
The Technical Planning Committee recommended placing the balance of BRM funds on a 
MoDOT project and approving an application process for FY 2011 funding.  
 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED: 
That a member of the Board of Directors makes one of the following motions: 
 
“Move to approve allocating the existing On-System Bridge Replacement and Rehabilitation 
Program (BRM) funds on a MoDOT project and direct staff to develop an application process for 
2011.” 

OR 

“Move to return the request the back to the Technical Planning Committee to consider the 
following…” 

 

 

 

  



(Metropolitan Planning Organization) 136.1.6.1 Highway Bridge Program 

The Highway Bridge Program (HBP) has been authorized for public bridges beginning with 
Fiscal Year 1979. Funds are normally apportioned on or about October 1, each year. Funds are 
available for three years after the close of the fiscal year for which they were authorized. Unused 
funds may be withdrawn by MoDOT to make other arrangements for their expenditure. This is 
necessary in order to prevent loss of the funds through statutory lapse.  

Federal funds are available to finance up to 80% of the eligible project cost, but may be 
increased with the use of credit earned from replacing an eligible bridge that is not on the 
federal-aid system. It will be necessary for the local agency to provide the necessary matching 
funds. The fair market value of donated right of way (after March 1987) may be credited to the 
local agency's matching share with the amount not to exceed the local agency's share. For further 
details regarding donated right of way, refer to 236.18 Local Public Agency Land Acquisition or 
contact the MoDOT district representative. Refer to 136.1.7 Local Match Guidelines for 
additional information.  

If a local agency replaces or rehabilitates an eligible bridge that is not on the federal aid system 
with their own funds, they may receive a credit that can be applied to the non-federal share on 
other federal aid bridge projects. Details are included in 136.2 Bridge Soft Match Credit 
Program.  

The HBP Program is intended for bridge rehabilitation and replacement and a minimum amount 
of approach roadway construction will be allowed.  

The funds will be administered according to the following policies:  

1. The current transportation bill requires that at least 15% of the state's total bridge 
appropriation be allocated for use on off-system bridges (BRO). The Missouri Highway and 
Transportation Commission approves the amount of bridge funds allocated to this program. Off-
system bridges are bridges that are on roads that are functionally classified as a local road or 
street and rural minor collectors.  

2. Off-System funds allocated to the counties will be based on the ratio of the replacement cost 
of the square footage of deficient bridge deck in the county to the replacement cost of the square 
footage of deficient bridge deck in all counties of the state.  

3. Bridge funds for off-system projects may be programmed by counties for future projects. If 
the county does not have a sufficient balance of off-system bridge funds, they may borrow up to 
three years of future allocations for preliminary engineering or one year of future allocation for 
construction costs.  

4. The Missouri Highway and Transportation Commission approves the amount of bridge funds 
allocated to the Kansas City, Springfield and St. Louis TMAs and other cities with an urban 

http://epg.modot.mo.gov/index.php?title=236.18_Local_Public_Agency_Land_Acquisition�
http://epg.modot.mo.gov/index.php?title=136.1_General#136.1.7_Local_Match_Guidelines�
http://epg.modot.mo.gov/index.php?title=136.2_Bridge_Soft_Match_Credit_Program�
http://epg.modot.mo.gov/index.php?title=136.2_Bridge_Soft_Match_Credit_Program�


cluster population of greater than 5,000 for use on on-system bridges (BRM). On-system bridges 
are bridges that are on roads that are functionally classified as urban collectors, rural major 
collectors, and arterials. Bridge funds for cities with an urban cluster population between 5,000 
and 200,000 are distributed on a selection process which is conducted annually. The amount of 
money programmed will be the maximum amount the city will receive. Any costs over the 
programmed amount will be funded with the city's allocated STP funds or with local funds.  

There are two types of projects that can be evaluated to see if exceptions to these guidelines 
should be made. Projects will be evaluated on an individual basis to see if any exceptions are 
warranted.  

1. Emergency Project When a bridge has fallen down or washed out and is essential for travel 
in the area, MoDOT will consider allowing the county to exceed its amount of available funds by 
more than the guidelines.  

2. County Receives Small Allocation Some counties do not receive enough allocation to 
reasonably finance a bridge project. Some allowance will be made for these counties to exceed 
the guidelines so they can participate in the program. 

 



BOARD OF DIRECTORS AGENDA 02/18/10; ITEM II.K. 
 

IRS Status 
 

Ozarks Transportation Organization 
(Metropolitan Planning Organization) 

 
 

AGENDA DESCRIPTION:   

OTO recently hired a CPA firm, Dunton and Associates, to review OTO’s status with the IRS. 
OTO has been operating under the assumed governmental entity status since April 2008.  

Governmental entities must satisfy two tests to be exempt from income taxes, the “essential 
governmental function” and the “accrual test.”  Dutton and Associates has provided the opinion 
OTO has met these two tests (Please see attached letter). 

OTO is not able to obtain an official IRS status in their database due to how the organization was 
coded in 2008 on the SS4 form. The IRS stated they are unable to change their database without 
a private letter ruling.  

Dutton and Associates has also informed OTO of the option to receive a private letter ruling to 
ensure IRS’s agreement with this claim or position, however; this is not a requirement to operate 
as a governmental entity. A private letter ruling would approximately cost OTO $5,000 to 
$15,000.  

OTO employment taxes with the State of Missouri are currently coded as government and OTO 
has received a tax exempt letter for purchasing.  

STAFF RECOMMENDATION:   

Staff is recommending that OTO continues to operate as a governmental entity until there is a 
need to revisit OTO’s tax status based on future operations and programs of OTO.  

BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED 

Informational Only – No Action Required 

 
 
 







BOARD OF DIRECTORS AGENDA 02/18/10; ITEM II.H. 
 

Financial Statements for 2nd Quarter Fiscal Year 2010 
 

Ozarks Transportation Organization 
(Metropolitan Planning Organization) 

 
 

AGENDA DESCRIPTION:   

Included for consideration are the second quarter financial statements for FY 2010.  This period 
includes October 1, 2009 through December 31, 2009.  The reports included are the Profit and 
Loss Statement, Balance Sheet, and OTO Profit & Loss Budget vs. Actual (categorized to match 
the approved Unified Planning Work Program Budget).  During this period, expenditures 
exceeded revenues by $12,610.26, however, the Local Jurisdiction Dues payments for Fiscal 
Year 2010 were received in the first quarter. 
 
The OTO was able to utilize $5,625.28 of In-Kind Match Income during the second quarter.  
Staff would like to thank all member jurisdictions for helping with the in-kind match 
documentation. 
 
Eighty percent of Ozarks Transportation Organization’s funding is from the Consolidated 
Planning Grant administered through MoDOT, utilizing federal transportation dollars.  This is a 
reimbursable grant program.  OTO bills MoDOT 80 percent of the actual expenses.  Dues are 
collected from member jurisdictions to pay for the remaining 20 percent. 
 
 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
Board of Directors action requested to accept the financial statements for Fiscal Year 2010 
Second Quarter. 
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